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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 2, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 2, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

November 4, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to at least her

cervical spine on August 3, 2007.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $355 for

temporary total disability and $266 for permanent partial

disability.

5. The respondents accepted and paid an 11 percent rating to

the cervical spine on January 7, 2009.

6. The claimant reserves the right to pursue permanent partial

disability benefits.

7. The respondents have controverted the claimant’s alleged

back injury in its entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. The compensability of the claimant’s back injury of August

3, 2007.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from November 1, 2010, to a date

to be determined.

4. Additional medical for the cervical spine.

5. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to temporary total disability benefits from on
or about November 1, 2010 until a date yet to
be determined and reasonably necessary medical
treatment.

b. The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee in
regard to any disability benefits awarded.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“1. The Respondents contend that all
appropriate benefits have been paid to date.
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Specifically, Respondents have paid for all
reasonably necessary medical treatment,
including continued pain management at this
point.

2. The Respondents contend that all
appropriate TTD benefits have previously been
paid.  In that regard, the Claimant was paid
TTD while she was off and on work at certain
periods, until she was placed at maximum
medical improvement as of January 7, 2009. 
The Respondents contend that as the Claimant
was placed at maximum medical improvement as
of January 7, 2009, no further temporary total
disability benefits are due.  The Respondents
contend that the Claimant is merely undergoing
medical maintenance and pain management at
this point, and she therefore has not re-
entered her “healing period” for TTD purposes.

3. The Respondents contend that all
appropriate anatomical PPD benefits have
previously been paid.  Specifically, the
Respondents previously accepted the Claimant’s
11% permanent partial disability rating to the
body as a whole, which was assigned by Dr.
Arthur Johnson on January 7, 2009.  As
indicated above, the Respondents have
previously paid out the anatomical PPD
benefits.

4.  The Respondents would once again hereby
specifically reserve their right to stipulate
to some extent of wage loss disability
benefits, if or when the Claimant pursues
those benefits.  The parties have not had the
opportunity to exchange discovery, with the
Respondents yet to determine whether a
vocational rehabilitation evaluation is
necessary.

5.   The Respondents contend that they would
be entitled to an offset for any group health
carrier and/or disability carrier payments
made to or on behalf of the Claimant, should
any have been paid.  Furthermore, the
Respondents contend that they would be
entitled to and offset for any unemployment
benefits paid to the Claimant, should any have
been paid.
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6.   The Respondents would reserve the right
to amend and supplement their contentions
after the discovery has been completed.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-three-year-old female

who suffered an admittedly compensable injury to her cervical spine

and hip on August 3, 2007.  Her injury occurred when the claimant

fell down four steps at the respondent’s place of business.  The

claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether she also

sustained a compensable low back injury in her fall on August 3,

2007.

The claimant was originally seen by Dr. Charles W. Craft and

complained of left hip, left shoulder, and neck pain on August 6,

2007.  The medical record from that visit indicates an assessment

of soft tissue injury to the claimant’s neck, left shoulder, and

left hip.

  The claimant was also seen that day at Absolute Chiropractic

by Dr. Roger Bullington.  Following is a portion of the medical

record from that visit:

“The patient let me know that she is doing
slightly better since her last office visit.
Using a scale of 0-10 with 0 being nothing and
10 being her original intensity.  Angela gave
her tension headaches a 7, neck an 8 and lower
back a 7 since her last visit.  When asked
what aggravates her problems, Angela responded
that it is when she bends, is working at a
computer, stands for a prolonged time and
sits.  The patient also let me know that her
problems become better when she gets adjusted
and uses ice.”

During cross examination of the claimant, she admitted that she had

been seeing Dr. Bullington before the August 3, 2007, accident

occurred.



5

The claimant continued to see Dr. Bullington at the Absolute

Chiropractic Clinic twelve times between August 7, 2007, and August

28, 2007.  Including a visit on August 9, 2007, when the claimant

filled out a patient intake form.  On Page 1 of that form, found at

Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 7, the claimant, in response to Question

No. 2 which states, “Indicate on the drawings below where you have

pain/symptoms,” made circles on a drawing of a human body.  The

claimant circled the left hip, left shoulder, and neck area.  In

response to Question No. 5 on the patient intake form which states,

“How are your symptoms changing with time.”  The claimant made a

mark by the box indicating “staying the same” and wrote by hand the

words “head/neck shoulder.”  The claimant also checked the box

beside the words “getting better” and next to that drew an arrow

pointing to the hand written word “hip.”  There was also a choice

of a box next to the words “getting worse” and the claimant made no

indication that any part of her injury was getting worse.

However, on Question No. 19 of the patient intake form which

asks, “For each of the conditions listed below, place a check in

the “past” column if you have had the condition in the past.  If

you presently have a condition listed below.  Place a check in the

“present” column.”  In the columns provided below, the claimant

indicated that she presently had headaches, neck pain, low back

pain, shoulder pain, and hip pain.  This indication includes low

back pain which is strikingly different than the claimant’s answers

in patient intake form Questions No. 2 and 5 filled out on page one
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of the patient intake form.  It appears that, at least, the

claimant’s answers were inconsistent on the patient intake form.

On August 29, 2007, the claimant was seen by Dr. Thomas Cheyne

at the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  The report from that

visit indicates that Ms. Hester “complains of fairly severe neck

pain with bilateral shoulder pain and a little radiation down her

left arm.”  The medical record also indicates that the claimant

underwent an MRI scan which indicated a small right paracentral

disc protrusion at c5-6 as well as a central disc protrusion or

herniation at C6-7.  The claimant was placed on Celebrex and

recommended to take hot showers twice daily.  She was taken off

work at that time and asked to follow up in three weeks.

The claimant continued conservative treatment with Dr. Cheyne

for her cervical difficulties including physical therapy and visits

to Dr. Cheyne on September 19, 2007, November 21, 2007, January 8,

2008, and February 5, 2008.

On February 19, 2008, the claimant was referred to Dr. Arthur

Johnson for consideration of surgical intervention.  At that visit,

the claimant complained of neck pain since she fell at work.  The

medical report from that visit states:

“IMPRESSION: Cervical disc herniation at C5-6
and C6-7 that are small.

PLAN: We will send the patient for a cervical
epidural steroid injection.  This has been
recommended before.  I think this would be the
best possible for the patient for now for this
current pain syndrome.  We will see her back
in the clinic after the epidural steroid
injections have been performed.”
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Following her visit with Dr. Johnson, the claimant tried

further conservative treatment including an epidural steroid

injection.  However, on May 20, 2008, the claimant was again seen

by Dr. Johnson and his progress note states:

“At this point because of continued problems
with pain we will schedule her for an anterior
cervical diskectomy and fusion at C5-6 and C6-
7.”

The claimant was seen on August 19, 2008, for a follow up

after her cervical diskectomy and fusion.  At that time, Dr.

Johnson scheduled a follow up appointment for one month and took

the claimant off work for that period of time.

On September 30, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Johnson.  Dr. Johnson indicated in his progress note that the

claimant is “actually doing reasonably well.”  At that time, Dr.

Johnson indicates that he will send the patient back to work

working half days for the rest of the week and then to go full days

and he will see her back for follow up in approximately three

weeks.  Dr. Johnson also indicated that the claimant could stop

wearing a cervical collar at that time as well.

The medical records indicate that the claimant was seen at the

River Valley Rehab Center on October 2, 2008, and November 5, 2008.

The claimant was continuing to express some pain due to her

cervical difficulties; however, the claimant was continuing to work

and apparently was conforming to the therapy and treatment ordered

by Dr. Johnson.

On May 6, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Johnson.

At that time, Dr. Johnson stated:
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“The patient is actually doing very well.  She
is post status ACDF at c5-6, C6-7 on 7/3/2008.
She is still having some pain in the trapezius
on the right, but otherwise is nothing near
what she had prior to surgical intervention.
Her strength is 5/5.  She does have good range
of motion in terms of turning head from side-
to-side but has decreased flexion of the back
and extension flexion limited to 45 degrees,
extension to 20 degrees.”

At that time, Dr. Johnson gave the claimant a prescription for

Roboxin 500 mg and continued her on Celebrex and Ultram.  He also

indicates that the claimant has reached maximum medical improvement

and gave her a disability rating of 11 percent.  He also states,

“She is to continue with the current duty status.”

The claimant was see by Dr. Charles Craft at Cooper Clinic on

February 10, 2009, April 12, 2009, May 13, 2009, July 14, 2009,

October 6, 2009, January 20, 2010, April 20, 2010, July 19, 2010,

and September 14, 2010.  During these visits, the claimant

complained of pain related to her cervical difficulties, anxiety,

being depressed, insomnia, cervical pain, and shoulder pain;

however, she never makes any mention of problems or difficulties

with her lower back.  On October 13, 2010, the claimant did

complain to Dr. Craft of recurring left hip pain.  Then again, on

her visit with Dr. Craft dated October 27, 2010, she complained of

hip pain and cervical pain.  The claimant first makes mention of

lower back pain to Dr. Craft on November 5, 2010, where the letters

“LBP” appear in the assessment section of his medical note which is

found at Claimant’s Exhibit 1, Page 70.  Then again, on November

24, 2010, and December 6, 2010, the claimant complained, among

other things, of low back pain.



9

On December 14, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Cheyne at

the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  In his initial evaluation

report, Dr. Cheyne states:

“I have not seen her for at least a couple of
years.  She returns stating that she has
persistent cervical pain with bilateral arm
pain and occasional numbness.  She has no
further injury.  She is also complaining of
low back and left hip pain, which radiates
into her groin but also a little bit down the
left thigh.  She relates this to the same
injury although it was not an issue that was
ever addressed when I originally saw her.”

Dr. Cheyne gives an impression of “1. Chronic cervical

radiculopathy with previous cervical fusion; 2. Low back and left

hip pain of uncertain etiology, likely radicular in nature.”

The claimant again saw Dr. Craft on several occasions between

December 20, 2010, and March 28, 2011.  During that time, the

claimant continued to complain of cervical and lumbar pain.  On

January 26, 2011, and March 17, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Robert Fisher for epidural steroid injections for her cervical

spine.

On March 31, 2011, the claimant was seen at Cooper Clinic and

received a CT scan of the lumbar spine without contrast.  The

impression section of Dr. Leo Drolshagen’s radiology report states:

“Moderate disc bulges in the lumbar spine as
described above, at L5-S1 slightly eccentric
to the right.  Probable thin angiomyolipoma in
the left kidney and a tiny calculus.  Schmorl
node deformities at multiple levels.”

The medical record indicates that the claimant was seen at

Sparks Regional Medical Center on April 12, 2011, and again on May

2, 2011, for outpatient physical therapy evaluation.  The April 12,
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2011, evaluation was done by a physical therapy student named

Samantha Turner.  The evaluation on May 2, 2011, was done by

physical therapist Joe Bridges.

On July 7, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Arthur

Johnson at the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  The medical

record from that visit indicates that the patient related to Dr.

Johnson that she initially had benefit from surgical intervention

but the pain now radiates down her neck going through her arms and

does not seem to be getting better.  Dr. Johnson references some of

the conservative treatment the claimant has received since her

surgical intervention in his progress note.  In the impression

section of that progress note he states:

“The patient has probably myofascial pain
syndrome.  Her dermatomal pattern with
numbness is in the C5 and C6 dermatomal areas,
but not in the adjacent disc areas.”

In the plan section of that progress note, Dr. Johnson states:

“At this point I think the patient has
primarily myofascial pain syndrome in the
cervical spine with EMG nerve conduction
studies to evaluate for radiculopathy and we
will see her back after the EMGs and nerve
conductions have been performed.  We recommend
the patient to continue with conservative non-
operative intervention and with epidural
steroid injections possibly getting one
injection every two months in order to
accurate injections more consistent and also
we would recommend physical therapy with
cervical traction as well.  No surgical
intervention is necessary for the cervical
spine at this time.”

On October 7, 2011, Dr. Craft authored a letter to the

claimant’s attorney.  In that letter, Dr. Craft in part states:
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“Angela has suffered miserably since her fall
in August 2007.  Her life has been changed
irreparably in all aspects.  She is certainly
disabled at this time and I unfortunately see
no chance for a significant improvement
anytime soon.  I fully support her claim of
disability.”

In that letter Dr. Craft also discusses some of the claimant’s

medical history beginning in 1995 when she became Dr. Craft’s

patient.  Dr. Craft also discussed some of the medical history

since the claimant’s fall in August 2007.  I note that at no time

in Dr. Craft’s letter did he allege that the claimant complained of

low back pain in her August 6, 2007, visit following her fall down

the steps at the respondent’s place of business.

On October 20, 2011, Joe Bridges PT also authored a letter

regarding the claimant.  He establishes in the letter that he both

has a personal and professional relationship with the claimant.

Mr. Bridges does give some description of the claimant’s history;

however, I do not believe that history to be in line with the

medical evidence before the Commission.  I also give this document

very little weight as Mr. Bridges has a personal relationship with

the claimant and appears to have only seen the claimant on one

possibly two occasions when the claimant sought physical therapy

evaluations at Sparks Regional Medical Center.

We will first consider whether or not the claimant suffered a

compensable injury to her low back in her August 2007 fall when she

did suffer an admittedly compensable cervical spine and left hip

injury.  In proving that she sustained a compensable low back

injury, the claimant must prove the existence of objective medical
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findings.  Here, the claimant is able to do that through the CT

scan of her lumbar spine that was performed on March 31, 2011.

That document is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 85.  The

claimant also saw Dr. Roger Bullington on August 6, 2007, who did

indicate, “Moderate muscle spasms were prominent in Angela’s neck

and lower back.”  These reports are proof of the existence of

objective medical findings; however, I note that he claimant had

admitted to seeing a chiropractor prior to her fall in August 2007.

There are also inconsistencies that I have pointed out in her

initial evaluation form submitted to Dr. Bullington.

Now that the claimant has proven the existence of objective

medical findings, she must also prove a causal connection between

those objective medical findings of low back injury and the

accident where she fell down fours steps in August 2007.  Here, the

claimant is unable to do so.  Although the medical reports do show

some initial visits to a chiropractor with low back pain, after she

completed her course of treatment with Dr. Bullington at Absolute

Chiropractic on August 28, 2007, there is no other mention about

the claimant’s lower back in the medical records until November 5,

2010, when she complained to her general practitioner, Dr. Craft,

about low back pain.

The claimant testified that she had experienced low back pain

due to her compensable injury; however, the claimant’s credibility

is lacking in this matter.  The claimant has had a long history of

head, neck and back difficulties.  Medical records submitted by the

respondent showed the claimant had been treated for a headache
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disorder since December 1986.  In April 1988 the claimant reported

to Dr. Robert McKinney that she was in a motor vehicle accident and

complained of neck soreness.  A Cooper Clinic P.A. medical report

from January 6, 2004, indicates that the claimant had complaints of

recurrent migraines for years and pain in her neck and back.

On April 22, 2005, the claimant was seen by Dr. Charles Craft

at Cooper Clinic P.A.  The medical report from that visit states:

“Angela Hester is a thirty-six-year-old young
lady who present with back pain secondary to
straining her back when she was using a push
mower to mow her yard this past Tuesday.  She
originally injured her back in a motor vehicle
accident at the age of 17 and has had back
pain intermittently since then.  She sees a
chiropractor from time to time.  She is on
Synthroid for hypothyroidism and a multi
vitamin as well.  She is allergic to
Augmentin.  Her back problem comes and goes.”

On September 6, 2005, the claimant was seen by Dr. Craft who

states in his medical report:

“She presents with a number of concerns.  Her
first is neck and back pain stemming from a
series of auto accidents at the ages of 17 and
19, from which she has had persistent neck and
back pain since that time.  She also has a
history of migraine headaches, having up to
five-to-seven headaches over the past several
months.”

During cross examination of the claimant in this matter, it

became clear that both in the claimant’s deposition and in answers

to interrogatories propounded by the respondents, the claimant

denied ever having any neck or back difficulties.  Given the

claimant’s two opportunities to come forth with this information

that was requested by the respondents and is very pertinent to the
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outcome in this litigation, I find that the claimant is severely

lacking in credibility.

Given the lack of credibility that the claimant has and the

great length of time between the claimant complaining of lower back

pain to any doctor other than Dr. Bullington at Absolute

Chiropractic, I do not believe the claimant can prove the required

causal connection between her alleged lower lumbar difficulties and

her fall of August 2007.  I also point out that the claimant has a

long history of back problems and chiropractic care.  The claimant

also returned to work and worked for many many months for the

respondent after her cervical fusion.  Inasmuch, the claimant has

failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

suffered a compensable injury to her lumbar spine on August 3,

2007.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from November 1,

2010, to a date yet to be determined.  Dr. Craft did take the

claimant off work starting in November 2010.  However, I do find it

odd that the claimant was taken off work on November 24, 2010, and

he appears to have taken her off for the entire month of November

even though he had a visit with the claimant on November 5, 2010,

where he makes no mention of removing her from work duties.  The

report from November 24, 2010, states, “Off work as of November

2010.”

Dr. Craft authored the letter to the claimant’s attorney on

October 7, 2011, which he states, “...I unfortunately see no chance
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for significant improvement anytime soon.  I fully support her

claim of disability.”  It appears from that letter, Dr. Craft

believes the claimant to be unable to work for the unforceable

future.  After Dr. Craft takes the claimant off work the claimant

is able to see both Dr. Cheyne and Dr. Johnson.  Neither Dr. Cheyne

or Dr. Johnson made any reference to placing any type of work

limitations on the claimant.  From a review of the medical

documents as a whole, I do not find that the claimant is entitled

to temporary total disability benefits regarding her cervical spine

or hip injury in that it does not appear that the claimant ever

reentered a healing period.  While the claimant’s condition may

have deteriorated or she may have been caused more pain by her

alleged low back injury, I do not find that her removal from work

by Dr. Craft was due to her cervical spine injury causing her to

reenter a healing period which Dr. Arthur Johnson, the treating

surgeon, ended her healing period on January 6, 2009, when he gave

the claimant her disability rating and at which time the claimant

was working.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment for the cervical spine.

After review of the medical records, I do believe that the claimant

is entitled to additional medical treatment regarding her cervical

spine.  Specifically, the medical treatment set out in the plan

portion of Dr. Arthur Johnson’s progress note from July 7, 2011.

The additional medical treatment shall also include pain management

treatment for the claimant’s cervical spine.



16

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 2, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 4, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable low back injury on August

3, 2007.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to medical treatment regarding her

lower back.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to temporary total disability from

November 1, 2010, to a date yet to be determined.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to additional medical treatment specifically

the treatment referenced in the plan section of Dr. Arthur

Johnson’s progress note from July 7, 2011, and treatment for pain

management stemming from her compensable cervical spine injury.
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6. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this

matter.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the costs associated

with the recommendations in the plan portion of Dr. Arthur

Johnson’s July 7, 2011, progress note and the costs associated with

pain management for the claimant’s compensable cervical spine

injury.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


